SANDBACH TOWN COUNCIL

ASSETS AND SERVICES COMMITTEE

This meeting will be clerked by Katy.

Please ensure that all apologies are made directly to the clerk of the meeting no later than 6pm on the day of the meeting.

Agenda for the meeting to be held on Tuesday, 28th July 2020 at 7.00pm in Zoom Room 898 2906 1847. Virtual Meeting guidance for Members of the Public can be found on the Meetings Page of the Sandbach Town Council Website.

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

To provide an opportunity for Members and Officers to declare pecuniary & non-pecuniary interests in relation to any item on the agenda.

PUBLIC QUESTIONS

The Chairman of the meeting will adjourn the meeting to allow questions from members of the public.

After the questions the Chairman will reconvene the meeting.

 ITEMS TO BE CONSIDERED IN THE ABSENCE OF PUBLIC AND PRESS None.

4. MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD 28 JANUARY AND 30 JUNE 2020.

To approve the minutes of the Assets & Services meeting held 28 January and 30 June 2020.

5. RANGER ROLE

Lead:

Clerk

[Attached:

Report]

Action:

To note the reports.

6. STATUS OF EVENTS IN THE TOWN HALL AND MARKET HALL COMPLEX

Lead:

Assistant Town Clerk

[Verbal Report]

Action:

To clarify approach for the Assistant Town Clerk and Events Team in receiving and proceeding with bookings in Town Hall and Market Hall during COVID-19 pandemic, in line with current Government guidelines.

7. CHRISTMAS LIGHTS 2021

Lead:

The Chair

Action:

To have a preliminary discussion and agree on a way forward for

organisation of the 2021 Christmas Lights

8. COVERED SMALL COMMON (CAR PARK, MARKET AND PERFORMANCE AREA)

Lead:

Cllr David Jack

[Attached:

Report previously presented to STC 27.2.20]

Action:

To appoint a consultant to undertake a feasibility study to a

maximum cost of £3,500.

9. ACCESSIBLE MEETINGS

Lead:

Cllr David Jack

[Attached:

Report previously presented to STC 27.2.20]

Action:

To agree to relocate all Town Council meetings to an accessible

venue.

10. ITEMS FOR THE NEXT MEETING

11. DATE, TIME AND PLACE OF NEXT MEETING

The next Assets & Services Committee meeting will take place on Tuesday, 3 November 2020 at 7pm via Zoom. The Room number will be circulated prior to the meeting.

Please note that this meeting will be recorded and the audio recording made available to the public within 5 working days of the meeting.

17

SANDBACH TOWN COUNCIL

ASSETS AND SERVICES COMMITTEE

Minutes for the meeting held on Tuesday, 28 January 2020 at 7.00pm in the Sandbach Literary Institution.

In attendance: Cllr L Crane

Cllr G Price Jones (Vice-Chair)

Cllr R Hovey
Cllr R Hoffmann
Cllr I Williams
Cllr J Beddows
Cllr D Jack
Cllr K Seymour
Cllr A Smith

Also in attendance was the Assistant Town Clerk and Support Services Officer and 3 members of public and press.

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for Absence

Cllr G Merry Cllr M Muldoon

Absent without apologies

Cllr P Eaton

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Cllr Beddows – declared a non-pecuniary interest in item 12.

PUBLIC QUESTIONS

The Chair adjourned the meeting to allow questions from members of the public. There being no questions the meeting was immediately reconvened.

3. ITEMS TO BE CONSIDERED IN THE ABSENCE OF PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED: that under the Public Bodies Admissions to Meetings Act 1960, item 15 is consider in the absence of public and press due to commercial sensitivity and personal details being shared.

4. MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD 5 NOVEMBER 2019.

RESOLVED: that the minutes of the Assets & Services meeting held 5 November 2019 be approved.



5. MARKETS & TOWN HALL OPERATIONAL UPDATE

Lead: Clerk

The Clerk presented operational reports:

Market highlights include a successful programme of Christmas activities and promotion. There have been two new traders join the market since the last meeting, although it is believed that one of them has since left. Providing gazebos on a Saturday continues to present a problem and the lack of Market Trader engagement during December was noted. It was suggested that the Christmas Calendar is determined and agreed by Committee and that where additional trading days are agreed, that traders pay in advance to ensure that they attend.

The Town Hall has been busy both delivering and securing bookings. We have had one casual member of staff and two temporary part-time caretakers join; this will make delivering events much more manageable. Several new events are being launched, with many more in the early planning stages. The main challenge has been around capacity, with staff continuing to be flexible to cover both Town Hall and Market activities, as well as train new staff. Everyone is looking forward to a busy and exciting 2020.

RESOLVED: that the report be received.

6. CHRISTMAS MARKET REPORT

Lead: Clerk

The Operational Support Officer was in attendance and presented his report. He referred to the success of the evening and thanked staff, councillors and volunteers for their support. The only negativity before and during the Christmas Market came from our own indoor traders, which was disappointing. The market saw a profit of £2,062.38; it was clarified that staff costs had not been factored into the calculation.

Reference was made to Councillor appetite to change the format of the meeting, with several options being outlined by the Clerk. Members were asked to confirm the proposed dates for 2020 and whether the event should be expanded, with consideration being given to the available resources.

It was agreed that the Christmas Lights Switch On and Christmas Market should remain separate events, with the switch on taking place on Saturday 28 November and the Market on Friday 4 December, with the 5th of December being further explored as a second day. Officers should also investigate expanding the market onto side roads such as Welles Street. A progress report is to be presented to the next A&S meeting.

RESOLVED: that:

- i) That the report be received.
- ii) That the Committee resolves to formally thank all the Town Council Officers and volunteers for their involvement in delivering the 2019 edition of this event.

- iii) That all organisation and delivery of the 2020 Sandbach Christmas Market and Late Night Shopping event is delegated to Officers so that organisation of this year's event may begin.
- iv) That the £2062.38 profit is made available for the 2020 Christmas Market.
- v) Extended Christmas Market to be further considered at the next A&S meeting.

7. GAZEBO PROVISION

Lead: Clerk

The Operational Support Officer outlined difficulties in providing gazebos to Saturday market traders, stating that the erection of a single gazebo should be undertaken by at least two staff. For several months, there has been an expectation that one member of staff can manage, this has led to an injury occurring, putting the main market operative out of action.

The Clerk advised that we currently charge £4.50 per gazebo, which would not cover the cost of an additional member of staff and asked members to consider whether we should continue to make available gazebos on a Saturday.

It was confirmed that we would continue to provide tables, even if the decision not to provide gazebos was taken.

RESOLVED: that gazebos and weights are no longer provided on a Saturday. Tables will continue to be provided, with staff considering which type according to weight and staff availability.

One months' notice to be given to Saturday traders of this change, subject to staff availability gazebos will be provided during the notice period.

8. FEES AND CHARGES

Lead: Clerk

The Clerk presented a report which outlined proposed changes to the Town Hall hire fees, the Assistant Town Clerk provided clarification. The Clerk reported that the Market Hall charges were currently being reviewed and as there had been a freeze last year, were likely to go up – any increase should cover the PPS/PRS annual licence fee.

RESOLVED: that, with effect from 1 April 2020:

- i. The pricing rates for the year 1 April 2020 to 31 March 2021 were approved.
- ii. Authority is delegated to the Town Clerk and Assistant Town Clerk to review and authorise, at their discretion, discount rates and incentive packages proposed by the Conference and Events staff, where business occupancy and financial growth is evident to support the offer rate.
- iii. The effectiveness of the delegated approval scheme for offers and incentives to be reviewed against booking history.
- iv. No change to the fees confirmed for all existing bookings.

9. CHRISTMAS LIGHTS

Lead: Town Clerk

The Clerk reported on the first year of delivering Christmas Lights and outlined the process that led to the appointment of Blitz from Crewe. Being a company that was new to Sandbach, a rigorous testing of both anchor points and electrics was undertaken before any work was carried out. Unfortunately, there were some areas that required work and upgrading to make them safe and useable. Blitz kindly offered to absorb some of the costs relating to anchor points and fixings, however due to the scale of electrical works required an emergency decision had to be taken by the Mayor, Chair of Finance and the Clerk, to authorise Blitz to undertake all necessary electrical remedial work, this was reported to Council on 28 November – at the time of reporting to the Committee, the actual cost of these works was not known.

The Christmas Lights Switch On event was organised as close to the historic format as possible, with fairground attractions, live music and Santa and his sleigh in attendance. Local shops, bars and cafes embraced the spirit with sales of Mulled wine, hot chocolate and other seasonal refreshments. The event was a success with about 1,000 people in attendance.

Reference as made to a number of inaccurate statements that had been placed in the public domain and it appears, endorsed by some of the previous lights volunteers. Concern was expressed that the truth has been distorted and the Council tarnished by some of the statements.

The Clerk asked members for direction regarding the 2020 Christmas Lights and said that it is essential that we start to plan very early, based on members indications that they wish to see improvements/enhancements. Whilst the lights were in place and during the illumination period, the Mayor and another Councillor met with Blitz, to walk the lights and determine where improvements might be needed, along with discussing options. Following that meeting, Blitz have drawn up a scheme to be presented to Council, the purpose of the scheme is to showcase a number of options.

The Clerk recommended that a small working group is formed, to further develop the scheme, obtain quotations for delivery and present a final report to Council not later than its April meeting.

RESOLVED: that:

- i) The report is received.
- ii) To agree to receive a presentation from Blitz.
- iii) To form a Working Group to gather information, develop a scheme, obtain costings and quotations and report to Council not later than 16 April.

10. SANDBACH IN BLOOM

Lead: Cllr D Jack / Lead Member Sandbach in Bloom Working Group A report from the Working Group was presented.

Due to time constraints alternative floral providers have not been identified, therefore Council will procure its Summer floral provision from ANSA for 2020. A discrepancy in the number of baskets being provided has been identified and this is currently being looked into.

A number of improvements were suggested and potential events and activities outlined, which include flower and bulb sales, community showcase, and

Festival of Colour. The Working Group requested a start-up budget of £1,000 for the Floral Market and Festival of Colour, it was noted that this might result in an 'events' budgetary overspend.

It was noted that the majority of delivery of the events would be undertaken by Councillors, although staff would be required, the idea is to try to reduce the additional burden of extra events. The Clerk would be responsible for any expenditure incurred within the £1,000 budget provision, if approved.

RESOLVED: that

- i) Working Group given approval to run Festival of Colour.
- ii) A budget of £1000 is made available from 'Community Events' to cover costs of Floral Market and Festival of Colour day and delegated to the Clerk. This may result in a budgetary overspend.

11. RANGER ROLE

Lead: Committee Chair

Following the introduction of the Ranger at the last A&S meeting, members asked the Committee Clerk and Chair to consider and agree some role boundaries, it was felt this was need to provide clarification on tasks that might cross-over and be some else's responsibility.

A document was shared, to outline acceptable levels of involvement, cross-over, provide guidance and a wish list of tasks to be done. It appeared that members have very different ideas and expectations of this role which range from a litter-picker to someone who reports and chases Cheshire East. The Clerk expressed that there is still work to be done if we are to be successful in the delivery of the Ranger position. It was suggested that a good start point would be to establish CEC statutory regime and to determine whether all tasks are being delivered, we could then decide if and how STC wishes to support CEC in its service, without resulting in double taxation.

RESOLVED: that an assessment of CEC Statutory functions is undertaken.

* following the meeting, the Clerk suggested a plan of action, which was implemented immediately. Progress against the plan will be reported to the Committee at its next meeting.

12. MARKET HALL PUBLIC ADDRESS SYSTEM

Lead: Clerk

A PA system was originally included in the Market Hall upgrade but omitted due to the availability of funds, with members indicating that they would like this to remain a requirement for the completed upgrade.

An amount of £3,000 is available through the 2019/20 budget. A quotation of £2867.76 has been received from Hipswing and Officers are in the process of obtaining two additional quotations.

Members are asked to approve the installation of the PA system and to make available up to £3,000 for the purpose, with spend being delegated to the Clerk.

In addition to the purchase of the PA system, the Clerk informed members that a PPS/PRS licence is required for music to be broadcast in the Market Hall, such a licence would cost £879 per annum and it is the Clerk's intention to recommend

that this is covered through a slight stall rent increase, which will be reported to the next meeting. Live music licences should be paid for as required and will be charged on an individual basis to the person hiring the hall.

RESOLVED: that purchase and installation of PA System in the Market Hall is approved, with £3,000 being made available through 2019/20 budget line 191 6230. Spend is delegated to the Clerk.

13. REPLACEMENT LITTER BIN O/S TOWN HALL

Lead: Clerk

An email from ANSA was received which reported that the waste bin to the front of the Town Hall was in need of repair; the Clerk reported replacement would be in the region of £400.

Members suggested that full condition audit of all public realm equipment is undertaken, in the meantime a repair of the bin to be undertaken.

Action: To undertake full condition audit of public realm equipment.

14. PAYMENT APPROVAL - TALE GATE

Lead: Clerk

Pre-approval to book Talegate for the 2020 pantomime was sought.

RESOLVED: that expenditure of £1,520 + VAT for the 2020 pantomime is approved.

15. COMPLAINT RE TRADER

To be considered in a closed session due to commercial sensitivity and personal details being included.

16. ITEMS FOR THE NEXT MEETING

None defined.

17. DATE, TIME AND PLACE OF NEXT MEETING

The date of the next meeting of the Assets and Services Committee is Tuesday 17 March at 7.00pm.

Meeting Closed at: 8.52pm

LC/AB/200128

Cllr L Crane

CONFIDENTIAL

Under the Public Bodies Admissions to Meetings Act 1960, the following item was considered with the exclusion of public and press.

Item 15 due to commercial sensitivity and personal details being shared.

Present: Cllrs Hovey, Jack, Smith, Williams, Seymour, Hoffmann, L Crane

15. COMPLAINT RE TRADER

The Clerk reported legal advice received and outlined options available.

Unanimous decision.

RESOLVED: that the Trader is expelled from the Market. The Council's solicitor to draft a letter to be handed/sent to the Trader as soon as possible

Terms and Conditions to be reviewed and revised as necessary.

Closed Session closed: 9.10pm

BLANK

PAGE

SANDBACH TOWN COUNCIL



ASSETS AND SERVICES COMMITTEE

Minutes for the meeting held on Tuesday, 30 June 2020 at 6.00pm on Zoom.

In attendance:

Cllr L Crane

Cllr G Price Jones (Mayor)

Cllr J Beddows
Cllr R Hovey
Cllr S Broad
Cllr R Hoffmann
Cllr A Smith
Cllr K Seymour
Cllr D Jack
Cllr I Williams

Also in attendance was the Clerk, Assistant Town Clerk, Operational Support Officer, Cllr Corcoran, Cllr S Crane, Cllr Muldoon, Cllr Eaton, Cllr Flavell and Cllr Merry.

The Meeting was opened by Cllr L Crane.

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for Absence: None

Absent without apologies: Cllr D Hegarty

2. ASSETS AND SERVICES COMMITTEE CHAIR

Cllr A Smith proposed that Cllr L Crane be elected as Chair. This was seconded by Cllr J Beddows. The vote split was as follows:

For: Cllrs Beddows, Hovey, L Crane, Hoffmann, Smith, Seymour, Jack and Williams

Against: None

Abstentions: None

Resolved: That Cllr L Crane is Chair of the Assets & Services Committee.

3. ASSETS AND SERVICES COMMITTEE VICE-CHAIR

Cllr R Hoffmann proposed that Cllr A Smith be elected as Vice-Chair. This was seconded by Cllr L Crane. The vote split was as follows:

For: Cllrs Beddows, Hovey, L Crane, Hoffmann, Smith, Seymour, Jack and Williams

Against: None

Abstentions: None

Resolved: That Cllr A Smith is Vice-Chair of the Assets & Services Committee.

4. DATE, TIME AND PLACE OF NEXT MEETING

The next Assets and Services Committee Meeting will be on Tuesday 28 July 2020 at 7.00pm on the Zoom meeting platform.

Meeting Closed at: 6.10pm

Cllr L Crane

MW

SANDBACH TOWN COUNCIL

Report to Assets and Services, 17 March 2020 Ranger Role

Purpose

To update the Committee on the development of the Ranger role, part time 12 hours per week.

Background

The Ranger was present at the committee meeting held 5 November, where there was discussion about his role and concern expressed that he should not be undertaking any jobs in the Town that are the responsibility of others.

At the last meeting of the Chair of the meeting reported on a meeting she had had with the Clerk and outlined where the role boundaries might be drawn.

There was further discussion, with the resolution of the meeting tasking the Ranger the identify CEC responsibilities. Following the meeting the Clerk and the Ranger agreed an approach, to move try to clearly identify the role and responsibilities of the position.

The ranger was asked to undertake the following tasks:

- Establish CEC cleansing and maintenance regimes, and checking that they are done as specified.
- Complete an audit of all street furniture (inc. baskets), with a condition survey. This would enable us to plan repair or replacement as necessary ensuring the street-scene is maintained.
- Liaise with neighbouring Councils who employ a Ranger/s to understand how they deliver the role and how they deal with cross over of responsibilities (Knutsford, Macclesfield, Kidsgrove)
- Walk/drive the Town and Surrounding Wards, to get a feel for the area, identify areas that need to be improved, identify who's responsible, chase and programme in as necessary.
- Develop an action plan for the Summer/Spring 2020.
- All the time ensuring that his presence is visible and promoting the fact that he is getting ready for the Summer season via FB and social media

Review

At a review which took place on 6 March, the Ranger provided an update to his allocated actions, which due to limited mobility caused by a shoulder injury and providing ongoing support to the events team, had not progressed as well as expected.

- CEC Officer, Caroline Griffies, has committed to working with the Ranger to identify CEC responsibilities and regimes.
- The audit has progressed well, however there are some uncertainties regarding ownership.
- Meetings with Knutsford and Macclesfield Rangers in the very near future; this will be interesting as they are employed and managed in quite different ways.

The Ranger is keen and committed to delivering his role. His Line Manager has been instructed to ensure that he is given the time he needs to develop the position.

Action

Receive the report.

Ann Banks 9.3.20

SANDBACH TOWN COUNCIL Report To Council 27 February 2020

Market Arena - Covered Little Common Project

Purpose of the Report

To seek Council approval to employ an architect to undertake a feasibility study for the redevelopment of the Small Common Car Park, which may include hardscaping, a covered market arena and all necessary services. The study will include a series of options and costings, to be later considered by the Town Council.

Background

The Assets and Services working group for the Covered Little Common has met twice to consider the idea of a Covered Market Arena as part of the redevelopment and renewal of the car park area.

Since acquiring the Small Common Car Park, Council has committed an amount each year for the time when a full refurbishment of the area is required. During Market Improvement works and as part of the Conservation Area Action Plan, the Congleton Road gateway to the Town has been considered and it is generally felt that a more sympathetic scheme would improve the image of both the Town and the Market on entry via Congleton Road and the M6 J17.

In 2017 the Council permitted a food vendor to sell from the Small Common and has since organised mini-Food Festivals (Moonlight Market) on this site; however inclement weather has not helped in the establishment or the success of these events. The suggestion for a covered area was raised via the A&S Committee, with members agreeing that such a scheme was worthy of investigation.

Members have undertaken a period of consultation, the consultation was not well attended, however no adverse comments were received. Should the Council be minded to pursue such a scheme, then further public consultation will be undertaken.

Through the Town Council budget for the resurface of the Small Common, £53,053 will be available at the close of 2019/20. An additional sum has been included in the 20/21 budget, which brings the total to over £200k.

Position

The Council has made a provision within the 2020/21 budget for the delivery of a covered area for the Small Common Car Park, which indicates a desire to pursue, subject to plans and purpose being fully explored and justified.

The Town Hall and Market Complex is hosting events which could benefit from an external area; such an area would also boost the saleability of the complex as a whole.

The condition of Car Park has reached the time when action does need to be taken to remedy issues with the surface; we have been patching for several years and these are no longer lasting. Therefore such a scheme should be considered as a matter or priority, if not approved by Council, then full remedial works can be undertaken.

The following recommendations are made:

Recommendations

 That the Council agrees to a Feasibility Study, which will include draft plan options and indicative costings for various schemes to develop the Small Common Car Park.

- 2. That the Council make available up to £3,500 + VAT from budget line 182 6080 (Car Park Maintenance) for the Feasibility Study
- 3. The findings of the Study to be presented to the A&S Committee and the Town Council, with Town Council approving future plans and delivery mechanism.
- 4. Should plans be approved, further public and stakeholder consultation will be undertaken by the working group to seek public opinion and ideas on the project.

Cllr David Jack

16 February 2020

9

Debate and motion to make council meetings mobility accessible

To debate a motion that Sandbach Council considers the implications of the Disability Discrimination Act and the Equality Act with regards to access to all for council meetings.

Motion;

That Sandbach council does recommend all full council meetings and subsequent committees meet in a mobility friendly building (the Town Hall Ballroom where possible)

And that;

The board room mobility access equipment be explored for implementation and installation.

Debate issues and reasoning.

Sandbach Town Council has historically met for the major part in the Literary Institute. As we are all aware this is a historic building with its own character and is a listed building.

This in itself raises issues of accessibility in two forms.

The first issue is the attendance of members of the public to all meetings, which is a right enshrined in our very being.

The public have a right to be able to come along, listen too, comment upon, question and view the manner in which we operate. This is a natural process of democracy.

Currently, figures suggest that 27% of the population have a mobility access problem. This means that potentially we are excluding a quarter of the population from council business.

The second issue is that of employees. Although presently we do not have members of staff with mobility issues, the potential for an applicant to a future staff position may see such issue raised. We would be failing as an employer if we could not engage such an individual in service simply because we do not meet the basics of Disability Discrimination Act or the Equality Act and indeed would be open to potential further legal action.

I find it very hypocritical of us all to say that we are a fully inclusive council representing the interests of all when in fact we exclude by way of building chose the very people we should be representing.

We have a perfectly usable and accessible asset in the Town Hall ballroom, conference suite and potentially the boardroom (subject to a small equipment installation).

I call upon members to support the motion to move all meetings to the alternative venues that can cater for mobility access of all types as soon as possible.

I welcome your comments and thank you in anticipation of your kind support.

Cllr David Jack

12.02.2020

BLANK

PAGE